## UNION MISSION, 1826-1637

## By Hope Holway

In the Library of the Oklahoma Historial Society is a precisus document of Oklahoma history, the Journal of the Union Mission, which tests the story of fast first mission to be exhibilisted by Protestants west of the Missission from April, 1820, to June, 1825. After the last entry, one has to refy inc history of the Union Mission Board by the Sacroward Union F. Valli story of the Mission Board by Mission Reddelly, and the Reddelly and the Reddelly about the Reddelly about the Sacroward Union F. Valli story of the Mission Board by the Reddelly about the Reddelly about the Sacroward Union F. Valli story of the Mission Board by the Reddelly about the Sacroward Wilson F. Valli story of the Mission Board by the Reddelly about the Sacroward and Mission Board by the Reddelly about the Sacroward and Mission Board by the Sacroward and Sacroward and Sacroward and Sacroward and Sacroward and Mission.

The "Minison Family" was a group of twenty-one persons, correlativ selected by the Board of the United Foreign Minisonary Society, Young Reverend Epspiras Chapman was beir spiritual leader, Doctor Marcus Palmer their physician, and John Spauling and Abmham Redifield, the teachers. There were carpenters, stone masons, and a wheelverjich, as well as young women the cruited as sematecess and housekeepers and for teaching and minisonary service.

The Journal tells the story of the long and difficult journey from New York to the site on Grand River in what was then

<sup>1</sup> Abornham, Redfield horn about 600 in Octope County, MX., died B22 as, Doerfield, MC, Octopenter et al millivright by track, also a luy pressber, His marriage to Phothe Basch at Union in 1921 is probably in first. Protection matricing were of the Ministepin D. 1818 his nois surviving son. David, then Union in Ardinano, Clekhene, writes of him: "After moning to Misseul: In base a good form, also practiced His maning the War. He was sleeded to the Union Convection in 1888, but dieg about that Union."

<sup>4</sup> The United Foreign Missionary Society was founded in 1017 by the merger of the Northern Missionary Society (founded in 1781 to minister to morittern New York State Indians), the New York Missionary Society, and the Western Missionary Society of Pittsburgh, Pa., a union of Predsysteina, Duich Reformed, and Compregationality missionary effort.

<sup>:</sup> The journal was secured by the Historical Society in 1920, from P, G. LaBelle, a book dealer of Beatrice, Nebraska, who married a grand-daughter of Hev. Yeall, daughter of Theorems Socit Yeall.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rev. William Towici Vall, gruduate of Yale University, pastor of the North Califord, Consolicut, Congressional church, 1898 to 1899, the present edifice bulk under his ministry. Born in Nadyme, Conk, 1783, edies in WeatherReid, H., 1998, After Lewing Union Conk, 1783, edies in WeatherReid, H., 1998, After Lewing, Union Middle Weat, Hie early Hie is collined in "History of Patiention Magnimukawi" in Bernard, C. Steiner, 1987.

Arkansas Territory. In happy anticipation of saving the couls of the butthern Oaage Indiant, the Family landed on February 15, 1821, and found a pleasant meadow bleased with a spring of abundant measure trader. The log cabins under one cool were partially completent but cooling and suing were carried or under partially completent but cooling and suing were carried or under of the common dimine-hall and kitchen.

By that time "intermittent fever" had atricken practically all of the workers, slowing the comfortable housing of the Family. The mosquitoes themselves were a grievous plague, but in those days no one knew of the evil they carried.

The completion of the huildings, temporarily built of logs, we also delayed by the blitter resizution that the timber in this locality was not at all autable for the frame houses planned for permanent buildings. The *Journal* (ells of the ardious) labor which brought good pine logs down from the Spavinew country, twendy-five miles up the river.

Early in 1826 Vaill writes to the Board<sup>5</sup> that the dwelling houses are "about a dozen log cabins, decayed and uncomfortable." He lists also:

- 40' by 60' barn, a well-covered frame building
- 12'-square stone spring house, the spring flowing through it
- 20 square storehouse, two-story, well-covered
- 13'-square frame shoemaker's shop
- log schoolhouse in poor condition
- kitchen and dining-hall under one roof, built of logs and in a state of decay
- old storehouse, carpenter shop, blacksmith shop, and smokehouse, all of log construction

In September of that year came the highest flood man had even seen on the Grand River.<sup>4</sup> All the houses were filled with middy water; some, even two-slory ones, were entirely covered. Two were washed away. Furnitize and clothing were ruined or last, with bedding, utennik, and applies. Some of that house hold equipment was dearly cherished, for it had been brought from those dystant houses has the Bart. Almost as hard to bear was

<sup>&</sup>gt;Vol. ABC184 (call number at the Houghton Library of Emrand University, Cambridge, Mass) of the papers of the American Board Commissioners for Partien Missions therefailure referred to an ABCFM3, entitled "Ossges, Chickasaws, and Mackinawa; Sept. 1824 to Sept. 181."

<sup>(</sup>Missionary Herald, Vol. XXIII (1827), p. 149.

the loss of everyday items, like pins, needles, thread, mosquito bar, quille, paper, and ink. Thirty acres of corn ready for harvest was ruined; cattle and pigs drowned. It was a hard blow both physically and esychologically.

A year and a half later, in May, 1828, the Reverend Cynar Kingshuy and David Green<sup>3</sup> worst to Jeremish Bavata, <sup>1</sup> the Based Secretary: "Location underturator—in a parrow, sunker, wet valley. A good spring of limestone water in the contre of the yard the only thing that can recommend it ... Garden soil hardren here subta croup do not grow well, and in several of the blanders here outs grow well, and in several of the blanders here work grow well, and in several of the blanders here works whet the blander here here and westher, a very unbedley condition."

Plans for permanent buildings were hampred by the unvarian future which soon faced the Minsion because its atte was included in that part of the designated handing outlit to line was admitted in the second second second second from which the Chages were to be moved further west and north Consequently the filterine of any mission to the Obserge at this place match the short, and set has work of the mission were transtised the second second second second second second place that be short, and set has work of the mission were transtised by the Minsion writes to Vull, then in the East.<sup>13</sup>

We have not made any preparations for building because we have received no order from the Board. We would venture to put up a

Bavid Greene, Yale and Andover graduate, followed Jeremiah Events as Secretary of the ASCPM Board. In 1825 he took an eight months' tour of Indian Missions, withing thirty stations and haveling \$000 milet Enter he was cellor of the Missionstry Heraid and was associated with Lowell Masson in dereloging church pushinoly.

\*Jereniab Dearts (178)-1381), one of the founders of ABCFW, first editor of Missionary Herad. Corresponding Severiary of the ABCFW Deart for ten years and Minager of the American Bile Society. Yety Atroady opposed to moving the Indiana water, in (192) Society. Yety Atroady and the Present Control of the Condition "William Penn," "Bears on the Present Control to Condition American Indian. The ded of Lubercoules in the water of first.

\* Kingsbury's Report, May 8, 1828-ABC18.4.8, Document No. 119.

16 ADCIS 4.9, No. 52. A early as 1836 Richard Grüham, Indian Agent, writes its the Scoreizry of War: "It Clamor's village is removed, it will be netessary to tennove the missionary society established on the Weldegravase to some other point." Territorial Papers of the U. S., Vol. XIX, Ark. Ter.-1809-29, 637.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Oyruz Kingshury, Isora al Astead, N.H., 1981 died ol Raggy Depot in the Ohsteve Nuclos In 1970. Oraciaste of Brown Utwenty and Anderer Theological Semilary ordannel to the Cotypergational minitry Bennerd Malania in 1971, istar comparing al 2064 and Moyleve In. 1083 he and hai wife. Electa May of Oenen, Masa, arrived at Pine Ridge in the Ohsteine country, its was active in the arrive and Ministerio. 108 de 1980 and 1980 response of the Star Star Star Star and Rag of elabor-form, greatly respecto and Brood by the opor Oldshows, YO, 111 (1036), p. 108.

by Mary E. Chauderland. the moted Chittee. Wheelock today is we have now not be a the local lock Massion Church, 000 (L.M. Astonucies in 164 TRAUDE. LA SHU Turnin Conut MULTINES. 20 100 Ducio, near di, tructed in Okinhom Chrowi NAUJOR



The Chronicles of Oklahoma

358

house, but not knowing whether this station is to be relained by the Board, we do not know whether to put up a log house or to begin the putting up of a new frame house. Every mail we expect some order from the Board.

Four months later Vaill writes, "Lovely's Purchase being settled-makes site of Union more uncertain,"11

The workers at Union were never sure of just what to plan about permanent buildings, and their Missionary Board back East was no more certain concerning the furture and so could not advise. The replacing of the first log buildings with framed ones, aenled with pine boards, was a slow process, even though the lumber was sawed in the Mission rull up on the hilbidite.

This mill, completed in 1823 at a cust of \$4,000, was the pride of the Mission, although Kingdoury's 1822 report speaks of it as a cutly to operate and "not a profiliable appendage to the Mission." In a large huilding with whetherom 64 feet square, the strong the second to come, for to good the second to the second be being any second to the second to the second be being any second to come in the second be observed by the second to the second to the second 50 to 50 bushels of grain in the same time. It was a great combut its could prevent the second be Mission, but its could prevent the second be Mission, but its could prevent the second be the Mission, but its could be second be been as a second by a second be more to expand, second be been as a second by the more to expand, the mill spectral with 1855, when heidfalf are posted. "The interval when the great when any own out?"

The mill gave rise to annoyances other than frequent breakdowns, for a letter from William Requa of Hopefield to Henry Hill in 1831, states "Drinn charges \$2.06 a bushel for wheat and every fifth goes for Ioll. \$12 a barrel for flour-will order from Chouteau---it is balf as much."<sup>10</sup>

The hope to replace all the log buildings was never quite fulfilled. In 1829 Vaill reports that the houses for Redfield, George Reque, and Doctor George Weed are raised and enclosed. The dinne-hall is enclosed, a mer's room for older male pupils at the school is added to the Vaill house, and a meat-house is

<sup>11.</sup>ADC18.6, No. 22, Feb A, 1627. William L. Lovely, audistant to Col. Return J. Mellin, Indian Aspani, transcended his powers when he bought for the Covenament 3,000,000 acres north of the Arkansas River between the Yerdigins and While Rivers in exchange for Cherokee and while Palsana spains: the Osagos. In 1624 all these lands were included in Arkansas Territory.

<sup>11</sup> ABC19.4.4, No. 199. Call number of ABCFM values in the Houghton Library. Utiled "Chickasaws, Creeks, Osages, 1801-37."

Document #150 in ABCFM Papers Vol. 79 (old number), Jan. 15, 1831. Henry Hill was treasurer of the ABCFM Board.

built. In 1830, a house was being build for Mr. Weodruff, the blackamith-"uround de without to blackamith." The truth of this remark is evident from a bill submitted to the Reverend Isaac WGCoy, hi is work for the Government zurveying parties from August to October, 1831, totaling \$88.25°. Besides home-shaeing, the bill includes such itema as "handling frying-pan," bracing apades, cutting of wagon longues, making deel markers, and lindp dyn, repeating gums and pitcla.

To quote a few of the prices:-bracing spacies, \$1.25; 1 pr. bullet moles, \$1.50; brief beins, \$25; repairing candides and pail, 124;c. Similar work was done for the Mission Family, especially the repairs, for there was no corner store nearby to appealing the repairs, for there was no corner store nearby to aims the plougha brought by the Family even not heavy changin for the rough particle sod, and required contains at sampleming.

In May of 1831 Richard and Sarah Vaill are writing to their Aunt Umula Selden in Connecticut and tell her:<sup>15</sup>

Our house roam is not more extensive and we generally have plenty of comparing low every lowing make its a stopping to Arkaname passes here and people generally make it a stopping plecthe log cakins in which we were some commond us remainly all denalitable for threads. The Miakin new rather has the appearance of a meafilter diag. There are should also event develop income beader for an event of the stopping of the stopping of the stopping of the around a square about sevent road in the road in heredith which should be also and the sequent diag.

Washington Irving's Journa's speaks of the comfortable house of Mr. Vail where he and U.S. Commissioner Elisaworth were accommodated. Latrobe, the English naturalist traveling with them, writes of the pretty distantion and arrangement of the buildings, But Vaill's house was damaged in the gale of 1835, and Mr. Redifield regrets that the corrunt repair it before he lawas.

In 1831, Vaill reports as follows on the Mission property, estimated at a value of \$15,000,14 not including provisions, utensila, furniture, etc.

 1,000 acree ploughed land, 60 acree pasture
 \$ 200

 8 yoke oxen
 \$ 200

 10 steere
 200

 200 head cattle
 \$ 400

 100 heag
 400

14 MoCoy Papers, Vol. 18, July 12, 1831. Issae MoCoy was Baptist Relationary and Government surveyor of Indian Irikal boundaries, founder of the American Indian Association and editor of their journal, and author of "History of Baptist Indian Missions" (1340).

6 Typescript in Union Mission File-Oklahoma Historical Society Library.

15 ABC16.4.4. No. 93. Nov. 10, 1631.

	3500
	2000
Other buildings	2000

Six years afterward (in 1837), William Requa is down at Union, "looking things over,—not much to salvage."<sup>17</sup> By 1839 the passing traveler could see only the overgrown runs of a few buildings and the cemelery on the bill.<sup>16</sup>

In that conster, clustered around the while stone of the pouge leader, Spaphras Chapmen, "I were many rules headdatores, markers for the little prevet, among them one for the Valif's how year-old daughter, form at (Linni to Ha, and one for little children stept there, four of them dying in that terrible summer to 1534, months of externer heat and drouth and resultant choirm, when the Mission suffered be great acrow of the douth, within a few works of each other, of Revend and bendle, the little graves Scaan Constok. Requiri of Hopefield also by under the oaks on that queit hill.

Assush Solden Valil, wire of Reversed Valil, became de presed and not hered in that some in liketed years and her hushand took her toek to her home in Hadlynes, Canaccical, shure which die had come to believe was fullic and unlesse effort. She died at the age of thirty-mine, a young woman with mind and body brokes. William Valil, the met hopeful of the isaders, a man sho seidensity assessing single show of of setting up and prising for signed from the missioner, wervice the same year?

<sup>16</sup> Rev. Wrn. B. Monigomery of Denville, Pa., and his wife, Harriet-Wooldey of New York City, leader of the original Harmony Mission party, who, in 1631 established a station among the Osages, 156 miles north of Union.

<sup>13</sup> Susan Consider Reque, wife of William, came from Willon, Conn. as a member of the Union Mission Family, but drive her marinage lived movely at Hopefield, Richard Wall, in a letter to his aunt, speaks of her plan to make a sketch of the Mission grounds for the friends back home.

12 Pacsimilies of Valit letters, in the Union Mission File of the Oklahoma Historical Society Library.

<sup>17</sup> ABC184.4 No. 211. May 7, 1837. William C. Requa of Tarrytown, N.Y., was one of the founders of Hopefield Mission.

<sup>18</sup> Arkönsas Gazette, June 12, 1838, p. 2, Col. 1, Copied from St. Louis Baturday News, "Sketches of Arkönsas and Life among the Indians,"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> M. L. Wardell, "Protestant Missions Among the Oasges, 1820 to 1838," Chronicles of Okichoma, Vol. II (1855) p. 244; Gazar W. Davison, "Okichoma's Educational Heritage," Hot, Vol. XXVII, (1940).

Phoebe Beach Redfield<sup>11</sup> was perhaps of sterner shuff than Assmath Vaill or her love of tanching carried her through the loss of seven children and the hard manual labor which every woman in the Mission had to undergo, for she and her heyband were the last to leave Union, staying until 1837, when everything was closed. They then went to Missouri to live.

Sixty years later Ann Eliza Robertzon writes to a daughterin-law of Phoebe Redfield of her memory of Phoebe when the Worcesters lived a short while at Union, when Ann Eliza was a ten-year-oid stitl.<sup>14</sup>

Your parenta lived just across the Yard from us, and J always could it a great phylicity to go and see Mrs. Realfield, for the two a truly levely woman, Her steen children shep did by did in the Makies mersever of the Hill base a like adjusted longs gift of long years old had her leving, nucherly care. What told me ment of what works the leving nucherly care. What told me ment of what works the steel had be leving and the steel of the statistic her years old had her leving nucherly care. What told me ment of what with protected hands to help her in her work and hold her statistic with protected hands to help her in her work and bolicing the lowing that settiets them and her.

Phoebe was only about thirty-five years old at the time Ann Eliza was at Union. Married only fourteen years, she had borne and loat seven children.

The amount of physical labor sectamy merely to starting its in the early mission is at aggregating to think of Net only attilying the hanger of a "family" approaching one handled persons when the school was it fam hangling to the hypothesis, meaning, wear of to many. There were the reasonal chores of making acong highping causiles, militing the must after the butchering, and the boiling down of the self agring water, a tections method of providing east. All this with materials and ulerable hand to get The flow, prestricute journeys of the missionary boxes from the of missionary black the start of the butcher of the journeys.

Nature added some plagues other than floods. For three months of 1827 the prairie flies were so bad that the cows and calves had to be turned into the thickets of the range, and so no milk or butter.<sup>13</sup> Work with the oxen and horses had to be done at night. The continuing developtions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Procebe (Basech) Redfield, newhor of the Union Mission Family, how ne host New South, N.Y., data the Description, M.S., data the South S

<sup>24</sup> Ann Eliza Robertson, the oldest daughter of Samuel Worcester, briefly lived at Union Mission when she was ten or eleven years old.

<sup>25</sup> Missionary Herald, Vol. XXTEI, (1827), p. 310.

stealing and killing the livestock, was another source of anxiety. At one time as many as forty pigs were stolen in one night.

There were happenings now and then that were exciting. Terror caused by the Pawner and Multina a very few miles of the Mission drove the Osaga families of the Prench traders northy and the Hopeflet Osagas "gamela starthe, with fest," into the protection of the Mission. They came porting into the frostes and even craveled under the back "The milsions White Pitter. It are drain at the back content of the back of the start of the family of the start of the starthe start of the start of the start of the start to hervy and a posed was rande to the Fort Globen Gardison to remove the Indians to its protection, which General Arbuckle did.

In the late 1820's there was biweekly preaching at the forming to solve of the soldiers and their families who would ammonic and even the protoing of the soldiers and difficulties. Interpreters were have to exercise the indian agents were relation to allow preaching. Chief Cherness did not want preaching the Walke, the largest of the Oase estimates the preaching the Walke, who largest of the Oase estimates from Homorov, Cephas Wathshare from Dwight and William Valil from Union and tooks a preaching the Oase Walk from Union and tooks a preaching toor among the Oaspe Valil from Union and tooks a preaching toor among the Oaspe Creek county, but nether me with great success.

Besides the torus, there was considerable coming and going of the Mission Family. In 1835 Will went East and with him his daughter Einzbech for further schooling and Sister Chapman. Heaving the Mission after her beacher's deut. The next year, Mrs. Vall's akter, Miss Eliza Selden, earne to marry Mr. Doug las, the starward. His apositionate as each by Revented Vall anamed amount this, for Goorge Regua, William's cousin, had been much of ended by Vall's action. Regun refigued as a missionary and became a hirred band, responsible for the rare of the stock and the mark upoly.

The William Requa family had to live at Union while Hopefield was being rebuilt after the flood and moved farther up the river. Requa wrote to David Greene in January, 152,1<sup>4</sup> "We feel that we were charged pretty high for our board while called by Providence to tarry there for a sesson." The board bill

IS INID.

<sup>27</sup> Told, Vol. XXVIII (1832), p. 288. Also Vol. XXVI (1830), p. 286a discussion of missionary preaching.

<sup>14</sup> ABCI8.4.6, No. 79, Jan. 5, 1829.

was \$28,00 for seven weeks for the Reque family and \$2.50 a week for Mrs. Montgomery and child,

A fifty-mile journey to Daright Mission to vite! Charokee chiles along the way, understates by William Respanse in 1828, was a journey more laborious than a strip to Ranope loady. Hit hope was that this titche would be willing for the Minsion to remain within their territory and serves them, but the Cherokeen gravity faced that insidentary evolutionments would be exceeded regulated the strip of the strip of the strip of the strip related to allow the Minsion to stay on the banks of Grand River.<sup>19</sup>

In 1880, the William B. Montgromerys some to live at Union and the yoong D.C. George Wead and his wide came from Dwight Mission, for someone wan needed to take the place of Dr. Marca Pinner who had gone to Fabridd Mission amount the Mission source to the bar of the original Franky, taxather and refolous worker for these right years. Her sisted zeaths, later to be Dr. Painner's second wife, arrived in Union in 1882. Dr. Weed and his with Eliza Lathrop of Masacchusetts, remained at Union only two years, ha serving an physician and also as ta Union only two years, ha serving an physician and also as

In 1833 John Plenning and his wife, Margaret Scudier, cure to Union from spars 1stg in the Creck Country, Flenning speaks of his wife as teaching a small school. Just what that school was is problematical. for in 1833 M can and Mr. Mathias Johny were teaching the Masion action! Am. Johny taking Change of the mission children when the school was classed. The school but school school has a school but school but school but school but school but whon also finds him. Johny there, are decided be married in teach of William Walds, a tracker and merchant.

Her eister Satah had been married the year before to Reverand John Montgomery, Princeton graduate and a missionary of Ilinois. Also this year Mr. Redfield takes his only vacation in twelve years and goes back to New York for a few weeks.

There is no mention in the records of a building especially for church services or functurals, or for the meetings of the Indian Mission Presbytery, Joyally austained by the handful of mainster from Dwight, Harmony, and Union. There was also the Neosho Temperance Society. In 1833 there were thirty-seven members, about hall Indians with two facts.<sup>19</sup>

<sup>29</sup> Ibid.

<sup>30</sup> ABCI8.4.4, Vall to Greene, July 58, 1825 (No. 117).

In 1926, the affairs of the United Foreign Missionary Society were "assince" to the American Board of Commissioners from Foreign Missions, which meant support and direction would come from a new tource. When the Committee from the Board come to look them over as did Cyrus Kingsbury and David Greene in 1826 and Kingsbury again in 1836, howe must have been much conjecture and desperate hope as to the contents of their report.

In 18% Casandra Lockwood<sup>14</sup> and her husband Jesse rode on hanoback from the Dwight Mission, fifty mills away, to make a visit in the Osage country. Union was one of their husband publics and Casandra passeds of Viall Ministerary, we had some previous seasons of religious conversation and prover. We tabled of the uncertainty of life and the importance of the errand upon which we ware sent to these native tribue. While here I could not but observe how these Christians lowed one assima-"This is a tribute to a group which had difference apareting.

Besides the families from Hopefield three were othere who came to live at the Mission for a few months at a true. In June of 1831 Issue McCay, the Baptist missionary emologed by the Government to survey the Indian boundaries came to Union with his wide Christians and four of his children to live three while he rade the survey with his fixed stars, Divided and with the mission survey with his fixed stars, Divided and of President Andrew Jacksney wife The McCay children were functed, two and a haif years old, little Issues, sit: Elemany, ten; and twelve-gear-old Nancy, a child afflicted in both mind and body.

Their journary from daughter Delinh Lychin's home in Missoni vas three hundred miles of exposure to rain, hich water in the atternm, wet ground for a bed, and perilous screating of homes and the second second second second second second party of teelve persons, three wagons and ten heres, three cows data—sometimes a whele day to create one to rever size to data—sometimes a whele day to create one to rever miles to to bala second the second second second second second to bala second the second second second second second to bala second the second second second second second to bala second the second second second second second to bala second the second second second second second to bala second the second second second second second second second second the second second second second second second mowing second test at the times Second second second second second mowing second test at the times Second se

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> "Letters of Cassandra Sawytr Lockwood, Dwight Mission, 1804," annotated by Joseph B. Trioburn, in The Chronieles of Oklahoma, Vol. XXXIII (1953), p. 202.

with its kindly Family must have seemed a haven of refuge to the McCoys.<sup>11</sup>

In the fail of that yeer (1831) Vaill writes to Lewis Cass.<sup>11</sup> Secretary of War, "We were hepp to open our doors to accommodate them (the McCoys) with a temporary residence at this extra station, knowing him to be devoted to the cause of the poor Indians. We have found him and his family to be very worthy and arreadio people."

And in August Vaill had written to David Greene:

It is a matter of joy to me that as good a mask is at the head of this builtness, a man who. I have no obtaint, has the good of the Indians at heart, although he has been an unqualified attocate of their removal... he found me specing with bin in this position—let us do good to them as we have the opportunity to do what we can to alteriate their chromatomatic attain the commution with the set of the ordinate state of the set.

This is one of the few references in these sources to a burning question of the day.—the removal of the Indians from their home in the Bast to these western lands, Vaill apparently not a strong supporter of such a policy, but desiring to help the Indian wherever he might be.

McGay cane and went during the weeks of their ammer on his government business and on the Subbaths the proched and extorted many times for the Mission and once for the Prostytery meeting, alkburgh its was always in his mind that this was a Presbyterian Mission and the Baybits supplits to bettly was macro-interested in Johan Durin, the young Greek Bay was marked harmonic and the Baybits of the Colly. He was marked harmonic and the Baybits of the Colly. He was marked harmonic and the Baybits of the Colly of the McGay article of the top and the He was building a solin thirteen feet sparse for himself and wife when the McGay article.

One wonders whether this is the acbin where Johnn Mecker' stayed with Davis the next winter after the McGoys had gone. Davis had received an appointment from the Baptist Board at 3"2004 a year and one horse' to preach among the Creeks and to McCoy he seemed "pious and devoted to doing good among his propile."

Meeker had no appointment and came at McCoy's urging to spend the winter at Union while deciding where to locate. It was a personal arrangement of McCoy's--one of his "contrivances." He wrote Meeker, "We will live--or starve--together." Meeker was a printer and McCoy evidently had an idea that

<sup>12</sup> McCoy Papers, Vol. 19. Aug.-Dec., 1631.

<sup>14</sup> ABCI84.4, No. 92, Oct. 1, 1891.

<sup>&</sup>quot; Jothan Meekar's diary in the Manuscript Division of the Kansas State Historical Society.

the printing press which had been promised the Charokeen in their transt at a cost of \$2000 might be brought bere for Meeker, and with two Baptist preachers located here—and a press there was a possibility of a splicit Mission at a press there was a possibility of a weeks and then went morth to the skilon where his real work was done amount north to the

In spite of the easing of their domestic finances with the \$5.06 a day government pay for Isaac and \$3.00 a day for Calvin and Rice, it was not a happy stay at Union for McCoy's family. Little Isanc fell from a tree and broke his arm, which his father suys was never entirely healed. There is no mention of a doctor attending him. The death of little Charles, whose sprightliness and prottle made him a favorite of all about him, was a great sorrow. Rice, the second son educated to be a physician, began to show serious signs of the illness which was to take him away from them the next year. When the heavy snows came in December, it was decided that the family should move to daughter Delilah's house at Shawance. Another toilsome 300 mile journey in the midst of winter, a party of seventeen this time, for the surveying hands were returning to their homes in Missouri. But it was only ten days before they reached Delilah's, for some of the rivers could be crossed on the ice, which was a much quicker method than "refting."

Issue McCoy's busy and dynamic presence at Union that year must have added to the "scular businest" which Palmer and Redfield deplored and of which the Missionary Board did not at all approve. Perhaps Vaill was of a different mind and realized more than the others tatis some of the government money being disbursed for those surveys might as well come to Union Mission and serve to assist the finances.

In the McCov letters at Topeka, there is a lengthy and very neat statement in Vaill's hand, of the articles furnished by the Union Mission "for the use of the U.S. in exploring and surveying Indian lands" from July to December, 1831, in amount \$311.12%. There is beef (some salted) at 30c per lb.: corn, 50c to \$1.00 per bushel; oats, "for packing," 15 bundles \$1.00; tobacco at 371/2c per lb.; ctackers, 371/2c; sugar, \$1.25 for 6 lbs.; % bu, onions 75c; and there is flour and meal, tes, salt, and potatoes. Perhaps the Union supply of these latter was low, for Reverend Dodge of Harmony furnished McCoy with sugar, salt, and tea, sent to him at the Osage Agency in July. Other supplies were scythes powder and lead ares (\$3.50 for a large one) 16 foot plank for table, and a charge for a team drawing boards for a corn crib, which must have been at the surveyors' camp. There are also pine planks for cance poles and one-half the amount of a cance (\$3.00).

Historically speaking, the most important tenants of Union in the later years are Samuel A. Worcester and his family, then consisting of Ann Orr, his thirty-six-year-old wife with children Ann Eliza (ten), Serah (eight), Hannah (four), and Leonard, horn a few months after arrival. A long journey of fifty-one days brought them from the Eastern Cherokee country to Dwight Mission, After a short stay there in the fall of 1835 they came to Union to live. The press was already set up there and remained until the late apring of 1836, when it was moved to Park Hill near the Fork of the Illinois considered a more suitable. location for a Cherokee printing establishment. While at Dwight Worcester planned and carried on his negotiations with the Cherokee Council," which ended in a somewhat grudging permission for his press to be located at Park Hill, Buildings had to be crected there and tedious arrangements made for the establishment of the Mission and the press, but this interval was filled with a surprising amount of printing accomplished at Union during the year of 1836.16

Of these months we have a recollection of Ann Bliza (Worcenter) Robertson when she was a little girl at Union, in her letter of 1986 to Mrs. Redfield:

In this bission your hubband's parents inde been ishorem for many pars but when I knows item the Mission had been discontinued and the Casges were moving away to give place to the Cherokeen. For whom their land had been provided, and your father-th-lace was but charge your and I have played been thankful that he had as commit to memory hyperns as well as Black charges for our lessons.

A gruesome recollection of Ann Eliza's was the eating of a Mission cow by the wolves, a reminder of the nearness of the wild, unsettled country.

All contacts with the cuter world were not of the character of Mrs. Lookywod's with or of Mrs. Robertson's recollections. Though Union Mission was a spot in the wildcrness, a settlement thirty miles from the nearest postoffice at Foot Globon, the old road from St. Louis and the northern settlements practically run through the Mission yard, leading down to the RR River and Texas. It was first an Indian trail and then the Owage Trace for the handers and trappers entrying their pitts to St. Louis as dir so St. Louis and trappers and the state of the set of t

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Allos Robertson Collection, Letter 9B. (facsimile-original in ABCPM Papers in Houghton Library, Oliven in full in "Semuel Austin Worcester, a Dedication," Mariel H. Wright, Chronicies of Oklahoma, Vol. XXXVII (1953), p. 2.

<sup>14 &</sup>quot;Oklahoma Imprints. 1635-1880,"-Letter Hargrett (Bibliographtent Society of America, 1991). ABOTM Annual Report of 1889 Mass the Cherokee Language previous to Jan. 19, 1988," and (this list includes "Child's Book-1885-1880-9 Dyn-200 copies.")

back as 1802.37 For many years it was the only road to the Texas country and was called the Texas Road or "Trace." The Mission Family were spectators of the journeyings of explorers, soldiers, premature settlers, traders and hunters, and driven bands of wild horses heading toward a market to the north. Frequent was the sound of rattling mule or horse-drawn wagons. tangling harness of military companies, or the slow plodding of pack mules, all passing by their doors. The dust of summer rosc in clouds; the mud of winter caked upon their paths. The Mission men came to the rescue of those who attempted the fording of Grand River in flood or directed the new traveler to the nearby salt spring. Sometimes soldiers from the Garrison stopped on their way up the Grand to cut pine lumber needed for the fort; sometimes travelers asked for food and were supplied from the mission's scanty store; sometimes it was a physician that the passer-by was looking for.

The camping grounds nearby were used by large parties for a short stay, but even then the party leaders would be welcorned and hospitality would be offered. In 1898 a delegation of Creeks, Choclaws, and Chickasows from the East, forty-two persons in all, came by on their way from St. Louis to appraise the lands as far south as the Canadian River, offered to them by the U.S. Government in exchange for their lands in the East." The party was under the command of Capit G. H. Kennerly, Lieut. Washington Hood was topographer, and Isaac McCoy was treasurer. Peter Pitchlynn was one of the Choclaw chiefs and Levi Colbert was with the Chickasaws. They massed by the Minsion on November 28, 1828. Although in the official mission diaries there is no comment. McCov's Journal remarks that the Indians did not think it was very good land which was being shown them. He also speaks of the jealouty and cupidity of the agents being a handicap for the Indians. At that time Union must have looked like a permanent settlement, for the frame buildings were completed and the outbuildings repaired. The mill was running at full espacity and the school had thirty Indian pupils. But in 1831 McCoy remarks that the Mission settlement looks much better then it did in 1828.

In the fall of 1832 the Mission's most distinguished visitor, Washington Irving, at that time a famous author,<sup>16</sup> spent a night there. He arrived from Col. Chouteau's establishment at the

<sup>17 &</sup>quot;Down the Texas Road"-Grant Foreman (University of Oklahoma Press, 1928).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> McCoy's Journal, edited by John F. McDermott in the Kanser Historical Quarterly, Vol. XIII (1944-45), p. 400. The Foreman Papers (Glicrenze Institute), Vol. 35, p. 42, mentions this expedition, referring to Lytter Book No. 5, page 10. of the Office of Indian Alfaira.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> George H. Shirk, "Along the Washington Irving Trail in Oklahoma," The Chronicites of Oklahoma, Vol. XXXV (1987).

Grand Saline in a "dearborn," a two-horse wagon, government proper loan, for Irving's companion was Henry Elleworth, U. S. Commissioner sent out to 'study the territory, to mark the boundaries, to pacify the warring Indians, and to establish order and justice," according to a law passed that summer by Congress on President Jackson's recommendation. Mr. Ellsworth, forty-one years old, was president of the Aetna Life Insurance Company of Hartford, Conn., and had been Mayor of that city, a man with a strong religious strain, kind-hearted and conscientious. Inving speaks of him in his journal as a "very gentlemanly and amiable person." He was on his way to meet the other two commissioners at Fort Gibson. Maeting by accident, Irving was intrigued at the prospect of a tour in the wilderness with such a companion. Irving's journal for the 7th of October, 1632, a Sunday, says that they left the Grand Saline at two c'clock that alternoon in the dearborn, driven by their guide Tonish.40 and mn into a heavy thunderstorm on the prairie so that they had to put down the oilskin sides of the wagon. They crossed swollen brooks and drove through little groves of trees. The sun set in a clear streak but there were clouds overhead as they arrived about seven at Union Mission and were "comfortably housed in Mr. Vaill's house, his wife a Connecticut woman." Irving's somewhat patronizing tone in speaking of his bostess is pleasingly countered by a passing mention of "Mr. Irwin" in one of Vaill's letters." The fame of this man had not neached the Reverend Vaill. At the ring of a bell the travelers repaired to the refectory in another building where they ate with the pupils of the school. Irving speaks of the Cherokees as Delawares. On Monday morning they left the Mission after breakfast and started on their way down to Fort Gibson, Arriving there, Ellsworth found that Capt. Jesse Bean of Tennessee with his company of Rangers recruited from his mountain neighbors to be of assistance to the Commissioners had started off to explore the country without writing for them. When Ellsworth found that the other Commissioners would not be at Fort Gibson for a few weeks, he immediately decided to find the Rangers and so the "Tour on the Prairies" began in October, 1632.

But he and Irving were not alone Also by socidant they had met with Charles Joseph Larvice, he English traveler, botanist, geologist, sportsman, sketcher, and in Ellaworth's opinion a "cheeril and bauy man." With him as a protege was the nineteenyear-old Swiss Count, Albert Pourtalis, "irritating liberino;" according to Ellaworth. In the letter to him wire which Ellaworth

<sup>(4</sup> Tonish was Antoine de Hatre (or Deshetres), a well-known guide of Piorissant, Mo. Latrobe's servant was Anthony Lombard.

<sup>4)</sup> Foreman Papers, Vol. 74 "bilasionary Correspondence," p. 284. (Glicrease Institute)

wrote immediately on his return to Part Gibona from the "Tour", immediately oursal, he tell or an incident which was very mortfying to hins and, to living and which must have caused provide the start of the start of the start of the start romained for a day or two at the Tound Salina at the other left and Col. Chrottens injudiciously hild the young Coant that he would have no trouble in securing an Obase mailen to accompany him as his against an amblition which Albert had provide a space and the start of the provide provide the provide approximation of the start of the start of the provide the start approximation of the start of the start of the start of the start approximation of the start of the start of the start of the start approximation of the start approximation of the start approximation of the start of

In Elisworth's words:

He inclusions list high to great extreme . The conduct at United biological as a conversion in the dispersion of the second second field of the second second second second second second finding right that the vision first period of the second second sheet the second second second second second second second second field second second second second second second second field second sec

A few days after Irving and Ellsworth seen the nicht at tunn. Issue (McCuy, still in charary of the Indian boundary survey, passed through Uaion on his way to Port Gibson to other with Ellsworth, who had stopped at McCo's fonst at Shewmone on the way down from St. Lotis and had been distributed to the surger would not be sufficiently concluded the supported flat the survey would not be sufficiently concluded the support of McCo's When McCo's ratived at Port Gibson Ellsworth was already on the "Tour" and did an extern while weiting to each part of Northward and Ford Shewine McCo's and the interim while weiting to each part of accounts and reports and journal.

In 1534, in the September heat of Duk year, two companies of Dragoost from Fort Gibston, Jooking for a cooler climite, set out to whiter in Iowa. Co. H was in command of Capt. Nathen Boose (son to Daniel) and Co. I under Capt. Leese H. Brown, By the time they resched Union, Capt. Brown and smee of his men were ill and they stopped by the Mission to test. They speak of the few Osage families that were left there, hiving on rame and find and a few vectoriables from their patches.

The young French traveler, Louis Courtambert, in the spring of 1836 was an overnight visitor to Union while the Worcesters were there. The story of this brief visit he tells thus:<sup>42</sup>

<sup>42</sup> Louis Courtambert, "Journey to the Country of the Orages," p. (1, 19aris, 1837) A pemphiet, in French in the Gilecose Institute Library.

I continued my route toward the south, always following the course of the Nikola I shall never forget it the shawing hopfallity that I received at this Mixolen in the house of one of the Missionaries. I had expected much less beauce it was the Sabukai, Day and because we were fourteen travelines. If I had been alloyated with the American with them.

The Mission at Union, which is also (like Harmony) on the point of being cleaded down, contained a printing process for the hammugaes of the Cherokeen and the Creeks ..., The printer, who was a while near, obvincient of a blow one its press and offered one the Gazel of St. Mightabet, this has queuring characteristic the height base of the book in the Orage instance with our letter.

One of these casual visitors. Charles Joseph Latrobe, Irving's fellow traveler in the prairie country, writes;"

In both this (Harmony) and the sister settlement of Union on the Prosho, it appeared that the ends almod at by the missionaries were chiefly the establishment and maintenance of a school for the Todian CDM and the introduction of a taste for agriculture, and that their views of usefulness were limited to these objects.

This conclusion of a casual observer may be partly true. In the address to the Danges which the Mission Family carried with them from the UPMS Board in 1820 the Indians were lefd that there laborers in the field "will teach you to gain and weave, for knil and see, to read, write, and someher." Invise in this on the encoding of indianty an a weaver to bappingmes. One old Indian resounded that ploquiding the fields and building lenses.

From that het day in September, 1621, when the Mission School opened, to the cloning day in February, 1523, II was a local point, not only in the current activities of the Mission hut insumment of clonication for Boster, bidders only, the school was never able to enroll as new pupils more than severaten Okage children in any one year (1282) and during the backbool was never able to enroll as new pupils more than severaten Okage of its life only assently since Gauge children attended the school and village life only assently since Gauge children attended the school and village life oxid and to completely persone. Under this discourance attendance the first dream began to fado. In October, 1831, Valil writes to the Secretizer of Warr<sup>17</sup>. This first design was the civilization of the Gauges. But as thy as a people have tright have removed near the initiation, it has for these years

<sup>41</sup> Charles Joseph Latrobe. The Rambler in North America (1835). + ABCISAA, No. 32, Oct. 1, 1831. The list of pupils who attended the school is in ABCISAA. No. 107.

past embraced the children of three tribes,-Ozages, Creeks, and Cherokees."

The curriculum of the school was elementary as to book subjects. - reading, as much as enabled the scholars to read their Testaments: writing and "composition," simple arithmetic, some grammar and geography, all interapersed with Bible verses and the singing of hymns which the children loved. Work in the fields and pastures was required of the boys; in the kitchen and dining hall and spinning rooms of the girls, all necessary if the Family was to be kept fed and clothed. Clarissa (Johnson) Palmer and Phoebe (Beach) Redfield were the chief teachers of the girls: Mr. Redfield and Reverend Vailt of the boys, Abraham Redfield was also carelaker of the buildings and superintendent of the mill. "Should a minister of the Gospel be so taken up with secular affairs as I am?"41 Perhaps some of his discouragement comes from too beavy and distracting burdens. outside of the school. "Missionnries should not be burdened with families."\*\*

One continued source of very was be inadequatey and poor continue of the soloob building, at first a big structure, one room 13 x 20, later added to so that by 1886 it was at least 20 x 40 and probably two rooms. But all only a tog schoolhouse. Here are some expressions of troubled minds over this netter-buildings desirable", Palmer (1985) — "thould get ion-worbetter buildings desirable", Palmer (1985) — "though get ionvalid look of the winder 11 cannot be made leafers". Kingsbury to Evarts (1986) — "Umprovements justified. Buildings runnas and lengenzy".

Adding to the difficulties of poor attendance and indequate hysical plant, complete agreement as to the died upper of school van saver attained. There were arguments about the value of the basering school over the day chools. Relified in 1852 werinds be some beal day reboots, he in uterly opposed to large mission be some beal day reboots, he in uterly opposed to large mission could be understand there in the Bast argeed with him, tut men like Vali way the advantage of having a close could be of manomially understand them table and panefability or microsolidity ratio as could be given the a bearing the parental type, he purph being part of a family.

Out of discouragement arose also diverse opinions as to the place of the school in a mission program. Vaill, the optimist,

<sup>45</sup> ABC1849, No. 76, Feb. 25, 1827. (Redfield to Evarts).

<sup>48</sup> ABCI844, No. 188, June 17, 1833, (Redifield to Evaria).

<sup>47</sup> ABC18.4.4, No. 185, Dec. 28, 1812.

writes to Evarts in 1828\*\* "School new the chief engine to aid the Osages at present. Must have interpreters and teachers." Redfield and Palmer each expressed a desire at times to leave this busy community and so out into the Indian coupley by themselves to preach the Gospel; in fact, there was always dispute as to whether there should not be more preaching and less teaching. The Board back in the East was inclined to the preaching. But Vaill says in this same letter that it would be a waste of time for him to leave the school and go out into the Nation.

Redfield and Palmer especially were never quite sure in themselves as to which should come first in the missionary work with the Indians... the school or the pulpit. Redfield writes to Evarta in 1827:17 "The school is little ahead after seven years -reduced from 40.61 to 20.15. Money has been expended on Indian children now running wild on the prairies. Shall we labor on this way?" He adds that the school was premature, the beginning of the mission work was at the wrong end. In 1833 he writes to Greene that<sup>10</sup> he thinks it best to give up Union. "The Goane! comes first before education." Missionneries should preach the Gospel first-then colonize. Marcus Palmer writes to Evaria in 182751

"The Indiana must be civilized before they are Christianized -but the Goapel will civilize-then have schools." He adds that he thinks there is Divine disapprobation of the secular business. Men leboring together under such a basic difference of opinion as to the reason for their little progress must have been very unhappy at times, but they never give any evidence (in written words) that they are not lolerant of each other's opinions. The most Redfield ever said was that, in his opinion, a business man should be head of a mission --"Ministers are not suitable "??

Perhaps, too, these teachers were aware that the world outside of the Mission, the world of travelers and traders, had no respect for their training of the Indian. If they heard of these opinions, as they probably did, it must have tried their forbearance. Washington Inving's Journal speaks of Antoine Lombard, Latrobe's guide and a former Union Mission pupil, as "one of the worthless breed engendered and brought up among the missions." Irving also quotes Colonel Chouteau's comparison of two half-breeds, "This one had been twice as long at the Mission as the other and therefore is twice as good for nothing." This remark could mean, of course, that such Indiana were not so

<sup>48</sup> ABG18.4.8, No. 100, Murch 22, 1626.
48 ABG18.4.8, No. 77, August 21, 1827.

<sup>10</sup> ABC18.4.4, No. 185. June 17, 1833.

<sup>11</sup> ABC184.8, No. 61, July 23, 1827.

<sup>12</sup> ABCI8.4.8. No. 71, Aug. 31, 1827.

easily exploited as those who could not read and write; or it could mean that Mission life was casier and therefore produced an Indian less able to cope with his environment. At any rate, it was no encouragement to the Mission teachers.

One cannot say when the supplicins first began among these mon that Ulions Minision was and grings to fulfill their hopes and sapirations, but it became a conviction during the last years of thir work. The Jaumari entry for the close of their "listel" year in 1825 is by M. Paime. "On behalf of the Family." and it is hue terment of a maximum closeline to devoir. "We realize more than ever that the prospects and interest of the Minision is wholly in the hands of an over-uling Providence ..., reachese crossed and grace in this land of beathen darknam?" If the wonders of Godir power were ever commanded in the hitsproy of Linion Minision they were not in the form and shape that the Family Minision they were not in the form and shape that the Family

In October of the next year Vail writes to Evarts:<sup>51</sup> "I do not allow myself to think or feel that we are ready to vanish away... appearances are dark... but is not the population greater than all of the Sandwich Islands<sup>24</sup>

Usill's question is one of the scattered comments throughout three later letters which indicate limit the submissionities fold that no much of the Board's funds were spent in distant lands and not encough allocated to the missions anong the American Endson. Sauce McCor field this very strongly, he and Vaill must have been it agreement on that point, in sidey, 1658, William Request writes to Evants from Hopfield,<sup>11</sup> which shared all of the missions includes meetings through the set of the

During the early 183% bere were vortice and annuprance which are reflected in the letters from the Mission. "We must hold the Peld-the Baptists and Methodists are coming in", "Vall writes to Greene in 1852." The years later Reflect a repeats the warning that other demonstrations will be relabilished if Union closes. He had itterpriet in 1831 to etablish is minimal among the Creeks and left his failnes was partly due to the to late the art that there were also that the total bab heided to late the there were other paths to abubio beiddes their own particular one; it was almost as bad for an Indian to be a Baptist or a Methodist as to be a hother. Perlaps this

<sup>13</sup> ABC18.4.8, No. 89, Oct. 31, 1829.

<sup>14</sup> ABC18.4.8, No. 78, July 18, 1828.

<sup>55</sup> ABCIS44, No. 63. January 20, 1832.

can be called demoninational joalcuse, but it was truly a source of worry and grief to them, faced with a sense of thier own failure. When John Floming, a Baptist, was at Union he had some words of citlistian which but Valli's lesimas very much, a source of the citlistian which but Valli's lesimas are rearry much or the source of the source of the source of the ordination and the feature that Floring had both source of observer producibly added to Valli's feature of failure.

The last set of the Minion story takes place when, in 1837, Redield and Coinel A. P. Chouleau under direction of Government Monitori Stokes, appraise for the U.S. Government the improvements mode by the Missionery Board so that the Board might be reinburged and establish another mission for the Gauges in their new India to the north. The appraisal was made, setting a value of approximately \$10,000, but the new mission was never established.<sup>16</sup>

Redifield had already written the final words in a letter to Greene in the spring of 1885, "... painful to think how little has been accomplished ... find the Osages in the same ignorant and degraded state as when we came among them."'

All that is left in that valley mesdow today are a few mounds under the persimmon trees with rule stope blocks evident under the grass and weeds. On the bill is the cemetery -rough unmarked headstones scattered here and there inside the enclosure built by the Oklahoma Historical Society. Under the canopy is the stone of Enaphres Chapman: across the road is a granite marker erected by the Oklahoma Press Association to mark the apot of the first printing in Oklahoma. On the hill beyond there are faint traces of that once busy road, but all is quiet now. Where once there was exhortation and prayer, the voices of children in hymn or Bible yerse, the grinding of the from wheel and the slow tread of oxen, the ring of hammer and chisel,-where there was once hope and faith, courage and endurance now there is only the murmur of the brook flowing down to the river, the rustle of leaves, and those few mounda of earth.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The chronology of this supports, and the efforts of the Commissioners to elect their fers, and an investigation of the question of payment is the ADCTM and of the wherehouse it the approximareport, all covering the years between 1288 and 1489, is on the in the Editorial Department of the Oklahoma Situkci al Society and in the excited with the Neural Anti-Advance and the Court of the Editorial the approximation of the Court of the Advance and excited in the Neural Archives and in the AdCTM following payment. The tile to the innel was in question as late as 1917. The apprecial report tiles has not been found as this writing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> ABC184.4, No. 193, May 15, 1835. See Appendix at end of this article for additional bibliographical noise by Hope Holway, on Union Mission.

Union Mission! What was it all worth? Note the discouragement and advises that close the story, yet one arrow help but feel that dedication like Union Mission, in itself, where the dream be reat or a chimera, has a value besource it is an effort that vitalizes and comobles the human race; men and women toiling and sarrificing for the sake of their fellowman.

## APPENDIX

## By Hope Holoway

Almost the whole story of the list years of Union Mission is set down in the official papers of the American Beard of Gommissioners for Percept Missions, may to be read in the Rogeldon Libers? of cound eith Interpretation of the Rogeldon Libers? In Bound eith Interpretation of Rogels and Rokelskaw, September 1854-Sept. 1821" and "Oblicasawa collection and Mickelskaw, September 1854-Sept. 1821" and "Oblicasawa Coreba, and Obligation Schwarz, September 1854-Sept. 1821" and "Oblicasawa". Coreba, and Obligation Schwarz, September 1854-Sept. 1821" and "Oblicasawa". Coreba, and Obligation Schwarz, September 1854-Sept. 1821" and "Oblicasawa". Coreba, and Obligation Schwarz, September 1854-Sept. 1821" and "Oblicasawa". Coreba, and Schwarz, September 1854-Sept. 1851" and "Oblicasawa". Coreba, and Schwarz, September 1854-Sept. 1851" and "Obligation". Core Schwarz, September 1854-Sept. 1854-Sept. 1851" and "Obligation". September 1854-Sept. 1854". September 1854-Sept. 1851" and "Obligation". September 1854-Sept. 1854".

The papers of the United Foreign Missionary Society, under whose supples United Mission was founded but which merged with the American Board in 1988, are included in the above papers at Houghton Ubrary. The origins of these missionary positions is paying so out in Joseph Tracy's Microy of American Missions to the Mathem (1840), Withoms Historical Society and Othersee Timitary Ubraries.

 Introduction to the lives of Philip Milledolar, Joseph Evarts, and David Orcene, secretaries to these Societies, may be found in any work of biomemphilas reference.

In the quarterly publication of the Oklahoma Historetal Society of the Chronicles of Oklahoma, may be found imany articles dealing with thirds Mission like in the later years, periodulary with the periodular state of the state of the state of the state of the secondary, material, they costant involuntions references to original societs, All likes articles up to 155 may be expeditionally found up relations.

The Theburn Papers in the Editorial Department of the Oblahoma Ristorical Gooddy, now being processed, have yielded original information on the later life of Airsham Redifield and his family, (Polder RE-1). Also in these papers is the correspondence concerned with the explosition in 1600 of the original "Journal of Union Mission" from descendants of Rev. Wm. Valil, (Polder Un-1),

In the Library of the Society are the facelulies of ten letters written by Rev. Veal From 1855 to 1864, the original leaned to the writter by Lynds Solden of New York City. These letters threw much light on, the last days of Astmahl (solden) Vall and the lives of her husband and children after her death in 1865. There is also other material on the Vall family in the Union Mission file of the Library.

On file in the Editorial Department of the Society are discussions, with references to original sources, written by the author of this article, lighting and commenting on the manues of the Union Mission Indian pupils during the short life of the school, a chronological story of the final ampraisal of the Mission property, and further comments on the first mining to come off the Worcenter press.

The Alter Reservon Collection in the Library of the University of Tals contains much original metarial on the stay of the Worcester family at Union and the work of the press there. Lattern quoted here predby 32 and 55 in W-Diog-12 there is a copy, in Worcester's hand, are how 32 and 55 in W-Diog-12 there is a copy, in Worcester's hand, are how the start of the W-Diog-12 there is a copy, in Worcester's hand, or the start of the start of the start of the start of the crubted hum to set up his press at Farix HU. The original signed copy of this resolution is in the Elborry of the Gloresta Tatithue in Tuba.

The story of the MoCoy family and their stay at Union is containen in Isase McCoy's "History of Baptist Indian Missions" (1640), written largely from the journal and letters now deposited in the Manuscript Division of the Kanusa State Historical Society in Topeke, Kanusa.

The incident of Washington invings with to Union Mission with Commandancer Henry Ellevorta and the traveler-atomiski Joseph Latcobe is related in the "Western Journals of Washington Irving," effect by John P. McGernatt University of Challman Frein, Jivin and at length in Renty Leavity Ellevorts, *Washington Irving*, en the Provinc on Altorities of a Toyn of the Southeast of LS2 (Antrician Province and Antrice and Prove of the Southeast of LS2 (Antrician Irving), and the Jones and the Southeast of LS2 (Antrician Irving Antrice, published in IS3). The original diary which Latcobe Low without the Jones in the Otherses Destute.

For those interested in the total history of Union Mission, mention music be made of the War Department Papers, to which this author has not had access, except for the few photostate of these papers in the Poreman Collection at Collectase, which are modify concerned with the sarily years. But regular reports were made to the Department and are on file in Washington, D.C. in the National Archivet.